Defining Value in Healthcare: Environmental Scan for the Healthcare Leadership Council

FEBRUARY 13, 2015

PRESENTED TO:

Healthcare Leadership Council 750 9th Street, NW, Suite 500 Washington, D.C. 20001

PRESENTED BY:

NORC at the University of Chicago 4350 East West Highway Suite 800 Bethesda, MD 20814



Table of Contents

| Table of Contents | ii |
|--|-----|
| Executive Summary | iii |
| Introduction & Methodology | 1 |
| Defining Value | 2 |
| Applying the Value Definition to Stakeholders | 2 |
| Medical Manufacturers | 2 |
| Payers | |
| Providers and Systems | 4 |
| Patients and Consumers | 5 |
| The Current State of Value: Barriers to Change | 6 |
| Incentives and Institutionalized Payment Models | 6 |
| Fragmented Care Delivery among Providers and Systems | 7 |
| Health Information Technology (IT) | 7 |
| Data Standardization, Measurement, and Collection | |
| Educating Stakeholders | |
| Government Regulation | 11 |
| Current Initiatives Addressing Value: Quality Innovation in Healthcare | |
| Value-based Purchasing (VBP) | |
| Payment Reform: Global and Bundled Payments | |
| Time-driven Activity-based Costing | |
| Conclusion | |
| References | |

Executive Summary

Introduction & Methodology

The following environmental scan was prepared by NORC at the University of Chicago (NORC) on behalf of the Healthcare Leadership Council's (HLC) National Dialogue for Healthcare Innovation (NDHI). The purpose of the scan is to provide high level background information for a summit of leaders from American healthcare and key participants from government, academia, business and the patient community. As defined by HLC, the goal of the summit is to establish a common understanding of what constitutes value in healthcare, identifying existing barriers to patient-centered innovation, and determining payment and delivery models that can achieve both cost stability and access to innovative therapies and treatments that strengthen system value, patient outcomes, and population health. The policy directions resulting from this effort will be disseminated to policymakers and key opinion leaders.

"Value in healthcare" is a complex and evolving concept aimed at improving the quality of care relative to costs incurred through the rendering of services. Due to the multitude of stakeholders within the healthcare sector, the definition of value is applied to each stakeholder with different connotations. Thus, in order to understand "value in healthcare," one must look at how the definition of value applies to each stakeholder group, including the current state of value in healthcare within each group, barriers to achieving value across stakeholders, current initiatives aimed at achieving value, and future innovations designed to achieve a broad-spanning system where value is the main driver of healthcare.

To obtain literature relevant to this environmental scan, NORC searched numerous databases, print materials, and websites for grey literature, journal articles, government studies, graduate research materials, consultancy findings, think tank papers, industry leaders' current initiatives, and editorials, among other sources. NORC reviewed a series of articles authored by industry leaders, extracting from it key search terms which were then applied to find other relevant sources to inform this report. For each source used, NORC consulted works cited, as well as alternate sources that cited the original source. Hundreds of articles and other materials were consulted to populate this scan.

Defining Value

While there are numerous stakeholders necessary to achieve value in healthcare, the first step in realizing value is coming to a common definition that can be applied to all stakeholders. Michael Porter's definition of value is the most often-cited conceptualization:¹

$$VALUE = \frac{Quality (Outcomes over full cycle of care)}{Costs (Dollars Spent over full cycle of care)}$$

Although there are variations on this definition, the fundamental idea of health outcomes achieved per dollar spent provides a sound foundation for looking at the components of value. "Quality" refers to specific outcome measures for a patient with a given condition. There is general agreement that these measures should capture health outcomes over the full cycle of care, including comorbidities and associated conditions.

Applying the Value Definition to Stakeholders

This general definition of value in healthcare is broad-spanning, however, it has different implications for the many industries that comprise the healthcare sector. Although there may be notable differences for subsectors of a specific industry (i.e. medical device manufacturers versus pharmaceutical manufacturers), for the purposes of this paper, sectors are grouped according to overall categories within the scope of this review. *Medical Manufacturers.* Medical manufacturers of pharmaceuticals, devices, personal diagnostics, as well as labs, and healthcare information technology firms, among others, have a significant stake in promoting value through their products and services. In order for these firms to achieve value in their business, and subsequently for patients, the "promise" of a technology and associated development costs must be considered against its output, impact on health, and return on investment once the product is realized and disseminated for use.²

Payers. Payers are under continuing pressure to hold down costs for their customers, particularly employer customers who are demanding more value for each healthcare dollar spent. The historical approach once used by payers, such as restricting patients' choice of providers and managing treatment decisions, is being restructured to a model that maximizes value by aligning providers with quality-based outcomes along a value-based system framework. In an ideal model underpinned by value-based competition, payers vie for contracts with the most successful providers, defined as those who deliver services linked with the best outcomes for the patient, not those who deliver the most volume of services. Providers within a value driven network whose reporting shows better patient outcomes over the full cycle of care will be compensated accordingly by payers, versus those reporting worse patient outcomes. In this model, payer competition would also increase and consumers would assumingly choose health plans based on the quality and access offered by such a plan.

Providers and Systems. In order to achieve value, providers and health systems, much like payers, must take into account the full cycle of care for patient conditions. The current practice of delivering care places emphasis on the volume of care delivered, not necessarily the appropriateness and quality of care provided; in delivering health care, quantity does not equal quality. Such practices are heavily motivated by the current fee-for-service incentive structure that underpins healthcare delivery in the U.S. The fee-for-service structure incentivizes providers to duplicate services with little to no value-added in multiple disconnected sites of care. Providers do not currently have proper incentives in place to streamline care around medical conditions; nor do providers and systems have enough expertise and experience to create comprehensive initiatives that promote value-based care. While innovative practices are emerging in these settings, the provider and health system landscape will require dramatic transformation in order to achieve a more value-based idea of care.

Patients and Consumers. Value is predicated upon delivering patient-centered care over the full cycle of a condition. This inherent patient-centric approach means patients and consumers are at the heart of the value equation: care is structured around them, costing is organized by patient conditions, and services are rendered according to individual patient needs. However, in order for the value-based system to work, consumers and patients must start to bridge the gap that currently exists in decision-making regarding their own healthcare.

The Current State of Value: Barriers to Change

Previous efforts at reforming the current healthcare system towards a more value-oriented system have focused on two separate streams: quality improvement and cost containment.³ These two concepts are often siloed rather than being considered in relation to each other under the overarching context of value creation in healthcare. The Center for Medicare & Medicaid Innovation (the Innovation Center) is currently working to bridge cost and quality by developing and evaluating alternative payment and service delivery models which are designed to overcome several major barriers to achieving value-based healthcare delivery.

Incentives and Institutionalized Payment Models. The current fee-for-service delivery model is perceived as perhaps the largest institutional barrier to achieving value in healthcare. Fee-for-service also adds additional cost burden, such as high out-of-pocket costs, direct and indirect legal costs, administrative costs, and system-wide costs of overutilization.⁴ Each stakeholder responsible for organizing, delivering, consuming, or regulating healthcare has varying incentives and thus, may work against other sectors in order to achieve their own financial rewards.⁵ New models of payment, such as global payments and bundled payments are emerging which incentivize care coordination over the full cycle of a condition, but these require significant infrastructure investments and expose providers and provider organizations financially due to assumption of risk.⁶ Compounding misaligned industry incentives is the lack of incentives available to patients that help guide them in making informed choices about their own healthcare, such as when and where to get care and what types of care to seek. Patients are generally unaware of poor care standards, unnecessary costs, and larger implications of their healthcare purchasing decisions.⁷

Fragmented Care Delivery among Providers and Systems. Fragmentation in healthcare is perhaps most evident through analysis of care delivery: care is often delivered by multiple specialized providers in various, independent sites of delivery. Lack of patient engagement coupled with such systematic fragmentation in delivery leads to duplication of services and provision of unnecessary services, a disjointed care plan and lower quality patient outcomes, and higher patient and overall system costs.⁸ Another contributing factor to system fragmentation is the lack of widely adopted corporate-, physician-, and patient-level evidence-based standardized "best practice" care guidelines for conditions.⁹ While such disconnect and system fragmentation is institutionalized in the healthcare sector, the value framework aims to improve the integration, coordination, and delivery of healthcare by shifting the focus toward a shared common goal among all actors: improving the value for the patient over a fully integrated cycle of care.

Health Information Technology (IT). Many of the system-level barriers have an underlying contributing factor: insufficient health IT. Health IT has massive potential to drive value if structured and used correctly: it has the capacity to improve provider decision-making, enhance data collection, surveillance, and monitoring, enable connectivity among providers and between patients and those involved in care decisions, manage population health, and reduce administrative costs, among other benefits. While there are various forms of health IT (electronic health records (EHRs), outcomes and claims data processing, predictive modeling software, etc.), many face similar problems under the context of value.¹⁰ While the U.S. has made significant progress in the adoption and meaningful use of health IT in the last decade, the complex and expensive nature of purchasing and maintaining health IT, coupled with issues of vendor continuity, privacy, integration of different types of health IT, and the change in work flow needed to incorporate health IT, especially EHRs, into practice help explain the ongoing challenges of adoption across care settings.¹¹ However, for value to be achieved, health IT needs to be embraced and nurtured – it provides the basis for communication, data reporting, and care integration in the 21st century and should be seen as a promising tool for achieving value in healthcare.

Data Standardization, Measurement, and Collection. There are also significant barriers to value creation in how and what types of data are currently collected. The data collected in healthcare is plagued by a lack of standardization. For manufacturers and providers, there is a significant lack of general guidance by the federal government and private payers regarding what sources of evidence must be provided in order to render appropriate coverage and reimbursement.¹²

Educating Stakeholders. Elements of value, such as public reporting, can only be realized if stakeholders are sufficiently engaged with and educated about the creation of value and each stakeholder's role in the process. Providers can become more effective partners in the care delivery process, becoming more aware of what matters to individual patients and delivering care accordingly.¹³ Rebalancing incentives, investing in educational resources, and realigning organizational goals in order to effectively educate the provider workforce presents both institutional- and individual-level challenges to achieving value in healthcare.

Government Regulation. Central to achieving a value-based model of care delivery is greater provider integration. Currently, however, many federal and state laws limit or disincentivize provider collaboration in care delivery. Such laws include the Antitrust law, Stark law (federal physician self-referral law), Anti-kickback law, Civil Monetary Penalty law (CMP),¹⁴ and the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) tax-exempt laws.¹⁵ These laws are intended to restrict financial incentives to providers that could result in over- or under- utilization, or referrals that are not in the interest of the patient.¹⁶ Further disincentivizing integration is a limited or lack of guidance from enforcement agencies on the implementation of these laws, creating confusion for arrangements designed to create value.

Current Initiatives Addressing Value: Quality Innovation in Healthcare

There are numerous innovative initiatives underway in the U.S. – such as those introduced by the Center for Medicare & Medicaid Innovation – aimed at improving value within the healthcare system. Below are brief descriptions of some of the key healthcare innovations that are being adopted by one or more organizations, either as pilots or as integral business practices.

Value-based Purchasing

- Pay for Performance (P4P). P4P initiatives are designed to promote value through incentives by rewarding providers who deliver high-value services in cost-efficient ways and by encouraging lesser-performing providers to raise their care delivery standards. P4P programs have proliferated over the past decade and are commonplace in Medicaid and HMO plans, as well as emerging in Medicare programs.¹⁷
- Value-based Insurance Design (VBID). VBID attempts to reduce or eliminate financial barriers to accessing care for patients, primarily to the access of high-value services and medications, encouraging patients instead to make value-based health choices and actively engage in choices that affect their health status.¹⁸ VBID leverages reporting data on quality and costs of high-value drugs and services, encouraging patient use of such services over others though certain incentive structures, typically the lowering out-of-pocket costs for such services or shifting higher-value service into lower benefit tiers.
- **Care Coordination Designs: ACO and PCMH.** Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs) represent a form of P4P, where a group of providers (hospitals, primary care physicians, and/or specialists) enter into a contractual relationship to coordinate care and share the financial risks of their patient population. Participating providers "agree to assume responsibility for achieving clinical outcomes and a set of risks and rewards to reduce the growth of health care spending across a defined patient population."¹⁹ A Patient Centered Medical Home (PCMH) is a comprehensive health care delivery model that provides coordinated and continuous care across an array of providers, specialists, and non-physicians to enhance the quality and value of care. The primary care provider facilitates the patient's care, working with a vast network of medical resources, communicating with the patient, fellow providers, specialists, and the patient's family.

Payment Reform: Global and Bundled Payments

- Global Payments. Under this payment model, "payors and providers agree to manage a given patient population with a set budget for a defined period."²⁰ The budget for a global payment is formed through claim and target assessments, and risk is shared across providers by aligning cost performance and setting incentives to quality benchmarks. Services included in a global payment typically include physician and hospital services, diagnostic test, prescription drugs and often other services, such as hospice and home health care.²¹
- Bundled Care Payment. Bundled care payment offers an alternative to the fee-for-service model. Instead of charging for individual services, bundled payments package payment for the entire medical treatment. Bundled care payment includes a clear breakdown of services received, including costs, procedures, appointments, and quality metrics to ensure that the patient can assess the overall value of each bundle. Ultimately, "this transparency enables patients to make better decisions about which provider offers the most value."²² With an improved patient value consciousness, providers are incentivized to reduce costs while offering the best quality of care.

Time-driven Activity-based Costing

Time-driven activity-based costing (TDABC) is a promising accounting methodology that measures costs at the medical condition level, tracking expenses for all resources involved in treating a patient's condition (and associated comorbidities) over the full cycle of care. Using TDABC, healthcare organizations trace the path of a patient throughout the care continuum for a specific medical condition; identify the actual cost of each resource used in a patient's care, including personnel, facilities and equipment, as well as indirect and support costs associated with care (e.g. administration and IT); and document the amount of time the patient spends with each resource.^{23, 24} All of these activities can then be added together to measure the total cost of an entire service or episode of care.

Conclusion

This environmental scan will serve as one part of a broader discussion for experts to identify further areas for consideration and action in bringing sustainable value to healthcare delivery and payment systems. The scan was composed through an iterative and comprehensive review of available literature to date, gathering academic, industry, consultancy, journal, government, and grey literature sources, among others. Many of the sources utilized similar frameworks for understanding value in healthcare, although the value definition had varying implications for the different industry stakeholder groups and was applied accordingly. Nevertheless, common characteristics arose across stakeholders, including the need for:

- A patient-centric approach to thinking about, delivering, managing, and paying for care at the condition level;
- Shifting away from fragmented fee-for-service care systems towards more integrated practices that cover the full cycle of care for a condition and incentivize proper utilization and care management;
- Utilizing standardized measures and practices that provide details on outcomes and costs;
- Collecting, processing, and reporting actionable data to consumers and stakeholders, and educating such groups accordingly so that they may properly interpret data;
- Integrating comprehensive health IT infrastructures to leverage data to enable coordination, inform choice, and improve care; and
- Having a shared goal across stakeholders of achieving value in healthcare, driving value-based competition.

Introduction & Methodology

The following environmental scan was prepared by NORC at the University of Chicago (NORC) on behalf of the Healthcare Leadership Council's (HLC) National Dialogue for Healthcare Innovation (NDHI). The purpose of the scan is to provide high level background information for a summit of leaders from American healthcare and key participants from government, academia, business and the patient community to address how to encourage innovation as a means to bring sustainable value to healthcare delivery and payment systems. As defined by HLC, the goal of the summit is to establish a common understanding of what constitutes value in healthcare, identifying existing barriers to patient-centered innovation, and determining payment and delivery models that can achieve both cost stability and access to innovative therapies and treatments that strengthen system value, patient outcomes, and population health. The policy directions resulting from this effort will be disseminated to policymakers and key opinion leaders.

"Value in healthcare" is a complex and evolving concept aimed at improving the quality of care while simultaneously keeping costs incurred through the rendering of services in check. Due to the multitude of stakeholders within the healthcare sector, the definition of value is applied to each stakeholder with different connotations. Thus, in order to understand "value in healthcare," one must look at how the definition of value applies to each stakeholder group, including the current state of value in healthcare within each group, barriers to achieving value across stakeholders, current initiatives aimed at achieving value, and future innovations designed to achieve a broad-spanning system where value is the main driver of healthcare.

To obtain literature relevant to this environmental scan, NORC searched numerous databases, print materials, and websites for grey literature, journal articles, government studies, graduate research materials, consultancy findings, think tank papers, industry leaders' current initiatives, and editorials, among other sources. NORC started the scan by reviewing a series of articles authored by industry leaders, extracting from it key search terms which were then applied to find other relevant sources to inform this report. Upon identification of a relevant source, the source was reviewed and its key points were incorporated into a framework outline. Additionally, for each source used, NORC consulted works cited and alternate sources that cited the original source. The list of search terms was continuously updated with new terms garnered through progressive research. Hundreds of articles and other materials were consulted to populate the environmental scan.

Defining Value

While cooperation among numerous stakeholders is necessary to achieve value in healthcare, the first step in realizing value is coming to a common definition that can be applied to all stakeholders. Michael Porter's definition of value is the most often-cited conceptualization²⁵:

$$VALUE = \frac{Quality (Outcomes over full cycle of care)}{Costs (Dollars Spent over full cycle of care)}$$

Although there are variations on this definition, the fundamental idea of value - health outcomes achieved per dollar spent - provides a sound foundation for looking at the components of value. "Quality" refers to specific outcome measures for a patient with a given condition. There is general agreement that these measures should capture health outcomes over the full cycle of care, including comorbidities and associated conditions. Measuring outcomes over the full cycle of care requires measurement of three types of outcomes in order to appropriately discern quality:

- Short-term measures does the consumer survive and what is their degree of health or recovery.
- Functional measures of recovery how much time it takes to return to normal activities of daily living, the degree of comfort, and any adverse effects from medical treatment.²⁶
- Longitudinal measures what are the long-term consequences of treatment and recovery and is health sustainable.²⁷

These three types of measures provide a holistic picture of patient outcomes that can be used to assess the quality numerator of the value equation. The denominator, "costs," refers to payment for services and total dollars spent over the full cycle of care.²⁸ This includes costs incurred over a similar continuum to the measurement of outcomes.

Applying the Value Definition to Stakeholders

This general definition of value in healthcare is broad-spanning, however, it has different implications for the many industries that comprise the healthcare sector. Although there may be notable differences for subsectors of a specific industry (i.e. medical device manufacturers versus pharmaceutical manufacturers), for the purposes of this paper, sectors are grouped according to overall categories within the scope of this review.

Medical Manufacturers

Medical manufacturers of pharmaceuticals, devices, personal diagnostics, as well as labs, and healthcare information technology firms, among others, have a significant stake in promoting value through their products and services. In order for these firms to achieve value in their businesses, and subsequently for patients, the "promise" of a technology and associated development costs must be considered against its output, impact on health, and return on investment once the product is realized and disseminated for use.²⁹

For such manufacturers, measures of economic value are especially important; these measures compare "the net costs and net health outcomes of two or more competing alternatives."³⁰

Examples include assessing "a technology's ease of administration in current delivery systems, political acceptability, or the broader social impacts", measuring the incremental benefits of a technology as compared to those commonly used already, or seeing a complete technological shift that changes the way care is delivered for the better.³¹

Proper value assessments on manufacturers' innovations are thus essential to achieving value for consumers. If an innovation is assessed using clear value criterion, the developers receive concrete feedback from decision-makers on what products will add value, what will be reimbursed, and on what areas to focus innovation in the future.³² Since there are so many uncaptured elements of value, it is thought that current measures such as quality-adjusted life-years (QALYs) of value assessment for technology are not adequate. Hence, there is increased recent interest in **Multi Criteria Decision Analysis (MCDA)**, a tool that weights different elements of an innovation and gives a more holistic approach to determining the value of a product, allowing for trade-offs between defined, weighted criterion.³³ Manufacturers must balance delivering value to consumers successfully to gain profits and market share, demonstrating such value to payers, and delivering value to the system in terms of savings and medical or process improvements. Therefore, the crux of the value equation for medical manufacturers includes:

- How to best help decision-makers assess value of a product or innovation through weighted criterion and evidence-based research,³⁴ and
- Transferring value-rich innovations into actionable products that positively impact the value equation for patients, therefore creating more business.

Payers

The definition of value has differing, yet equally important connotations for payers with respect to how to best achieve value. Payers have historically tried to achieve value through a series of steps including restricting networks and patient choice, managing provider treatment decisions, minimizing administrative costs, and cost-shifting to consumers. However, there is emerging evidence that these approaches may not be conducive to maximizing value because they are thought to discourage delivery of quality care and prevent the alignment of providers along a value-based system framework.³⁵ In an ideal model underpinned by value-based competition, payers vie for contracts with the most successful providers, defined as those who deliver services linked with the best outcomes for the patient, not those who deliver the most volume of services.³⁶ Providers within a value driven network whose reporting shows better patient outcomes over the full cycle of care will be compensated accordingly by payers, versus those reporting worse patient outcomes. In this model, payer competition would also increase and consumers would assumingly choose health plans based on the quality and access offered by such a plan.

Building on this value-based competition model, the nature of patient costing (i.e., the process of estimating the actual costs of care for individual service recipient encounters) would change as well. Payers would compensate providers for services based on a costing model that uses single-billing per-patient, a billing structure that records costs for all services covered over the full cycle of care per patient condition (and associated comorbidities).³⁷ This model would create a highly results-driven competitive market where payers would be assessed based on their consumers' outcomes and associated costs to treat patient conditions.

Implementing this idea requires a high degree of coordination, however. Critical for such competition to succeed is wide-spread reporting of defined measures of subscribers' health outcomes and subsequent consumption by the general public of reported information.³⁸ For this model to succeed, payers would need to help "enable informed patient and physician choice and patient management of their health" while rewarding providers who excel with complimentary compensation and additional patient volume.³⁹ Additionally, payers would utilize different plan design structures in order to incentivize more value-based consumption of care by patients. Currently, although not necessarily effective, such structures include consumer-directed high-deductible health plans, tiering of benefits, and wellness programs.⁴⁰ What value means for payers is therefore tied directly to the connotations value has for others, mainly for providers and systems, patients, and the underlying information technology infrastructure.

Providers and Systems

In order to achieve value, providers and health systems, much like payers, must take into account the full cycle of care for patient conditions. The current practice of delivering care places emphasis on the volume of care delivered, not necessarily the appropriateness and quality of care provided; in delivering health care, quantity does not equal quality. Such practices are heavily motivated by the current fee-for-service incentive structure that underpins healthcare delivery in the U.S.⁴¹ The fee-for-service structure incentivizes providers to duplicate services with little to no value-added in multiple disconnected sites of care. Providers do not currently have proper incentives in place to streamline care around medical conditions; nor do providers and systems have enough expertise and experience to create comprehensive initiatives that promote value-based care. While innovative practices are emerging in these settings, the provider and health system landscape will require a dramatic transformation in order to achieve a more value-based system of care. Surveys have shown that few providers have the experience and resources to engage in these transformative initiatives. Results of the Healthcare Financial Management Association's (HFMA) 2011 state survey of providers indicate that:

 More than 90 percent of respondents have some experience with redesigning clinical processes within a department, however, only 11 percent have experience redesigning care in a crosscontinuum initiative that goes outside any particular facility.⁴² Similarly, "only 12 percent of providers say they are ready now to take on network development. Slightly fewer—10 percent—are prepared for network management, and just 6 percent are ready today to engage in actuarial activities."

Shifting from fee-for-service towards a more value-based form of care delivery requires a variety of changes to provider and system practices. Together, these points can be taken as reducing the fragmentation, or rather, increasing the coordination of the current system of care delivery. According to the HFMA, value-based provider changes must encourage providers to work with payers on payment system evolutions so both parties can meet their financial needs, develop collaboration between practitioners, actuarial staff, and contract managers to implement cohesive billing practices aimed at delivering value-added care in a cost-effective way, and manage the appropriateness of care delivered throughout the patient population of a given system, organizing and coordinating such care around the condition of the patient.⁴³ By aligning these factors with an underlying IT infrastructure, incentive plans and care guidelines can be carefully structured so that the best possible care is delivered, costs are appropriately tracked, and measures of quality are reported.

Patients and Consumers

As noted previously, value is predicated upon delivering patient-centered care over the full cycle of a condition. This inherent **patient-centric approach** means patients and consumers are at the heart of the value equation: care is structured around them, costing is organized by patient condition, and services are rendered according to individual patient's needs. However, in order for the value-based system to work, consumers and patients must start to bridge the gap that currently exists in decision-making regarding their own healthcare.

Economist Kenneth Arrow showed that "health care markets don't work as others do, because consumers lack the information to make good purchasing decisions...And health care decisions can be enormously consequential, with irreversible effects that make them qualitatively different from bad purchases in other markets."⁴⁴ Currently, most consumers are a step removed from making decisions about their care as employers make the first purchasing decision of what health plan is available; consumers therefore focus their concerns with access and quality – what doctors are the best and can I access such resources?⁴⁵

These questions can only be effectively answered if patients are more engaged in their healthcare and the decisions affecting care. Such engagement is twofold: there is first a great need for augmented consumer education regarding consumption of healthcare and associated metrics, while there is also a need for patients to take an active role in reporting and interpreting outcomes – essentially becoming active contributors and consumers of publically reported quality information.⁴⁶ Value, then, is dependent on the "creation of meaningful, measurable standards to address patient concerns for care while balancing needs of other purchasers, payers, providers, systems, and manufacturers."⁴⁷ Consumer decisions based on these factors will

help propel the value-based industry and underlying health system forward, producing competition and ultimately, an increased focus on value-added services.

The Current State of Value: Barriers to Change

Previous efforts at reforming the current healthcare system towards a more value-oriented system have focused on two separate streams: quality improvement and cost containment.⁴⁸ These two concepts are often siloed rather than being considered in relation to each other under the overarching context of value creation in healthcare. The wider value landscape is currently characterized by several major barriers to achieving value-based healthcare delivery, often showing a disconnect between quality improvement and cost reduction.

Incentives and Institutionalized Payment Models

The current **fee-for-service delivery model** is perceived as perhaps the largest institutional barrier to achieving value in healthcare. Under such a system, providers are paid based on the volume and intensity of services provided, not the quality or appropriateness of such services. Fee-for-service also adds an additional cost burden, such as high out-of-pocket costs, direct and indirect legal costs, administrative costs, and systemwide costs of overutilization.⁴⁹ Each stakeholder responsible for organizing, delivering, consuming, or regulating healthcare has varying incentives and thus, may work against other sectors in order to achieve their own financial rewards.50 Furthermore, current fee-for-service models provide estimates of costs incurred through accounting of charges; however, such models do not capture actual costs at the medical conditionlevel for individual patients, which includes costs for treating a condition over the full cycle of care.⁵¹ New models of payment are emerging, such as global payments and bundled payments, which incentivize care coordination over the full cycle of a condition, but these require significant infrastructure investments and expose providers and provider organizations financially due to assumption of risk.⁵² According to the 2014 National Scorecard on Payment Reform, commercial health plans have dramatically shifted how they pay physicians and hospitals with 40 percent of their payments now designed to encourage providers to deliver higher-quality care, a 29 percentage point increase over 2013 when just 11 percent of payments were valueoriented.53 However, much value-oriented payment is in pay-for-performance arrangements with providers, offering only potential financial reward and no financial risk. Further, the results also found that only a small percentage of dollars flow through shared-risk arrangements and bundled payment (just 1 percent and .1 percent, respectively), despite the fact that these methods have strong potential to contain costs and improve care.⁵⁴ Thus, long-term advances in quality and affordability may require payers to pair bonuses with financial risk to providers. Compounding misaligned industry incentives is the lack of incentives available to patients for guiding them to make informed choices about their own healthcare, such as when and where to get care and what types of care to seek. Patients are generally unaware of poor care standards, unnecessary costs, and larger implications of their healthcare purchasing decisions.55

Fragmented Care Delivery among Providers and Systems

Fragmentation in healthcare is perhaps most evident through analysis of care delivery: care is often delivered by multiple specialized providers in various, independent sites of delivery. Lack of patient engagement coupled with such systematic fragmentation in delivery leads to duplication of services and provision of unnecessary services, a disjointed care plan and lower quality patient outcomes, and higher patient and overall system costs.⁵⁶ Another contributing factor to system fragmentation is the lack of corporate-, physician-, and patient-level adoption of evidence-based standardized "best practice" care guidelines for conditions.⁵⁷ While such disconnects and system fragmentation is institutionalized in the healthcare sector, the value framework aims to improve the integration, coordination, and delivery of healthcare by shifting the focus toward a shared common goal among all actors: improving the value for the patient over a fully integrated cycle of care.

Health Information Technology (IT)

Many of the system-level barriers have an underlying contributing factor: insufficient health IT. Health IT has massive potential to drive value if structured and used correctly: it has the capacity to improve provider decision-making, enhance data collection, surveillance, and monitoring, enable connectivity among providers and between patients and those involved in care decisions, manage population health, and reduce administrative costs, among other benefits. While there are various forms of health IT (electronic health records (EHRs), outcomes and claims data processing, predictive modeling software, etc.), many face similar problems under the context of value. One major issue that precludes value creation is the way in which data is collected and stored. Current health IT systems aggregate data but silo these data by department, type of service, or type of data; however, in order to discern costs and trends on a patient- and condition-level, data should be organized by patient condition across the full cycle of care.⁵⁸ System architecture and use is often further complicated by lack of common definitions for data points (treatments, diagnoses, etc.), lack of standardized templates in which data can be easily entered (EHRs), and a lack of accessibility to all parties involved in the delivery of care.⁵⁹ While the U.S. has made significant progress in the adoption and meaningful use of health IT in the last decade, the complex and expensive nature of purchasing and maintaining health IT, coupled with issues of vendor continuity, privacy, integration of different types of health IT, and the change in work flow needed to incorporate health IT, into practice help explain the ongoing challenges of adoption across care settings.60 However, for value to be achieved, health IT needs to be embraced and nurtured - it provides the basis for communication, data reporting, and care integration in the 21st century and should be seen as a promising tool for achieving value in healthcare. According to Porter, a value-enhancing IT platform has six essential elements:61

It is centered on patients,

- It uses common data definitions,
- It encompasses all types of patient data,
- The medical record is accessible to all parties involved in care,
- The system includes templates and expert systems for each medical condition, and
- The system architecture makes it easy to extract information.

Data Standardization, Measurement, and Collection

While health IT barriers highlight inefficiencies in the underlying data infrastructure that preclude value creation, there are also significant barriers to value creation in how and what types of data are currently collected. The data collected in healthcare is plagued by a lack of standardization. For manufacturers and providers, there is a significant lack of general guidance by the federal government and private payers regarding what sources of evidence must be provided in order to render appropriate coverage and reimbursement determinations. Better guidance would enable manufacturers and providers to measure and collect relevant data more easily and in a more timely manner.⁶² Part of this debate centers around the definitions of **"medically necessary"** and **"reasonable and necessary"**, the terms used to describe whether a medical service is needed, and therefore eligible for payment, and may include determinations based on comparisons to other services in the same treatment spectrum that provide similar benefits at lower cost. While intended to encourage the use of more cost-effective treatments, application of these policies have prompted increased calls for evidence-based data and subsequent incorporation of such data into coverage and reimbursement determinations for public and private payers.⁶³

In addition, there is general consensus that in order to achieve value, there must be adoption and reporting of outcome measures that inform standards of care. However, competing definitions of "outcome" persist, resulting in data collection of measures that are inconsistent with the goals of value creation and measures that vary by payer. Some believe that present outcome measures rarely do more than track mortality and safety; they often focus on the least controversial and most easily-collected measures.⁶⁴ Measures may be overly narrow or too broad, such as measures covering a single department, hospital-wide readmissions, or specifically targeting adverse effects of treatment – none of which are indicators of true outcomes - those that have positive effects on patient health. Out of the 78 commonly used HEDIS (Healthcare Effectiveness Data and Information Set) measures, 73 are process measures and the remaining five are not considered true outcomes measures for specifically include measures provide little information on the efficacy of care and actual impact on the patient, and rarely include measures that matter to the patient. In order to achieve value, there is general recognition that there must be a switch to implementing, collecting data on, and analyzing **true outcomes** measures that focus on three primary sets of measures:

Short-term measures,

- Functional measures, and
- Longitudinal measures.

By organizing measures into these three sets, data can be better used to associate outcomes with a condition over the entire cycle of care and can thus, better meet the needs of patients and ultimately providers, payers and systems of care.⁶⁶

Data on costs are also currently measured and collected on overly-broad fields such as department- and hospital-wide fee-for-service reimbursements, instead of at the patient level. While providers and patients have very limited knowledge about the costs of each component of care, there is even less ability to determine how costs and outcomes relate to each other and about the cost of services rendered over the full cycle of patient care for a particular condition.⁶⁷ Cost-accounting at the patient level over the full cycle of care includes understanding and accounting for all resources (personnel, equipment, facilities, and services) and associated support costs (IT and administrative) in order to determine the relationship between the costs of treatment for a patient condition and the outcomes achieved.⁶⁸ Understanding how costs relate to outcomes is a critical component to improving processes and care design.

These barriers to value are further entrenched due to a lack of effective measurement techniques and feedback loops for providers and patients that make use of such data. The need to go beyond typical evidence-based process measures resides in the ability to distinguish competent care from exceptional care as it pertains to patient health.⁶⁹ To do so requires that new measures be developed and implemented per condition and that these measures be consistently reported, an iterative process that will take gradual refinement until proper measures and collection processes are identified.⁷⁰ Functional measures and patient-reported measures are harder to accurately collect and quantify than are current measures used, such as readmission rates. Hence, there is a need for new methods of data collection that engage patients in their health, asking them how they feel and tailoring care accordingly.⁷¹

Just as collecting the data is a challenge, displaying any such data to stakeholders in **feedback loops** presents significant obstacles. The data collected would ideally be relayed back to providers to track progress as they treat their patients, while also publically reported so that consumers can compare providers, plans, and health systems based on quality.⁷² However, such systems are expensive, hard to implement without disrupting organizational workflow, and require collaboration and agreement among a variety of stakeholders.⁷³ Despite these concerns, such systems provide the underlying foundation for value by coordinating organizational staff and processes, producing actionable data on outcomes and associated costs, and creating "patient information repositories that will become increasingly important as providers contemplate the assumption of risk," a staple of moving away from fee-for-service care delivery and towards value-based care.⁷⁴ On a larger, public scale, **public reporting** of quality information requires agreement and collaboration across industry and

government stakeholders, precise definitions and reporting mechanisms, and significant stakeholder engagement – all of which are difficult to achieve without a shared value framework as the overarching goal.

Educating Stakeholders

Elements of value, such as public reporting, can only be realized if stakeholders are sufficiently engaged with and educated about the creation of value and each stakeholder's role in the process. Value education needs to start during medical school and training programs with education in health economics, identification of cost-effective treatments, and accurate patient accounting.^{75, 76} For current providers, instilling value requires leadership and corporate-level embracing of these ideas. Through these efforts, providers can become more effective partners in the care delivery process, staying attuned to what matters to individual patients and delivering care accordingly.⁷⁷ Rebalancing incentives, investing in educational resources, and realigning organizational goals in order to effectively educate the provider workforce presents both institutional- and individual-level challenges to achieving value in healthcare.

While **provider education** is essential to creating value for patients, education of healthcare consumers is equally important in creating value not just for patients, but for the overall healthcare system. Current incentives for consumers to seek value in their healthcare decision are weak: there is often little or no reliable information regarding the quality of providers available and consumers often focus on out-of-pocket costs when choosing whether or not to seek care.⁷⁸ Instead, patients should be making informed decisions based on value metrics to discern which providers to see, what treatment options to pursue, and how to comply with recommended medical prescriptions. However, most patients and healthcare consumers have historically had insurance plans chosen for them by their employers, detaching them from direct purchasing decisions in healthcare, and are generally uninformed about the cost implications of the care they receive.⁷⁹ Furthermore, patients have relatively low levels of health literacy which contributes to insufficient use of preventive services such as immunizations, lack of adherence to care protocols, preventable readmissions, and potential for higher costs of care.

Providers and organizations have sought to bridge these gaps through decision aids, such as e-health tools, and shared clinical decision-making processes, which have shown to improve patient knowledge and understanding of the care process.⁸⁰ **Shared decision-making** can help reduce costs and increase the patient-centeredness of care, key components of value. Patients have an essential role to play in achieving value – their decisions impact outcomes and costs and drive competition between other stakeholders – as such, patient engagement needs to be nurtured, incentivized, and strengthened so that healthcare consumers' decisions are based off of value, not purely costs and convenience.

Government Regulation

Central to achieving a value-based model of care delivery is greater provider integration. Currently, however, many federal and state laws limit or disincentivize hospital and provider collaboration in care delivery. Such laws include the Antitrust law, Stark law (federal physician self-referral law),⁸¹ Anti-kickback law,⁸² Civil Monetary Penalty law (CMP),^{83, 84} and the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) tax-exempt laws.⁸⁵ These laws are intended to restrict financial incentives to providers that could result in over- or under- utilization, or referrals that are not in the interest of the patient.⁸⁶ Further disincentivizing integration is a limited or lack of guidance from enforcement agencies on the implementation of these laws, creating confusion for arrangements designed to create value. For instance, the Anti-kickback law creates uncertainty concerning arrangements where physicians in a clinically integrated hospital are rewarded for treating patients using evidence-based clinical protocols.⁸⁷ Similarly, the CMP, as interpreted by the HHS Office of Inspector General, prohibits any incentive that may result in reduction of care, even if the result is an improvement in the quality of care.88 In a limited number of exceptions, regulatory agencies have worked with providers to reduce such barriers, as in the case of the waivers to the Stark and Anti-kickback laws for ACOs participating in the Medicare Shared Savings Program,89 which were extended in 2014.90,91 Support for innovative and value-based models of incentive payments, insurance design, and care coordination depend, in large part, on support from the enforcing agencies for these laws. Similarly, current state regulatory barriers too often impede use of bonus payments, shared shavings, and shared risk/accountability.

Value creation cannot be sustained or achieved without appropriate and flexible data governance policies because patient-centered assessment and improvement require data sharing and collaboration across stakeholder groups. Current variation across federal regulations and ambiguity in areas such as requirements for de-identification and consent pose significant challenges for value creation.⁹² Combined with the threat of severe penalties for those who violate the regulations,⁹³ ambiguity creates a significant disincentive for secondary use of data. Further, because the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) leaves room for interpretation regarding compliance, there is substantial variation in the way institutions interpret and apply the Privacy Rule.^{94, 95} The tendency for institutions to rely heavily on Institutional Review Boards or Privacy Boards for these interpretations can add additional challenges, particularly for multi-site research studies. Public trust in the privacy of EHRs and the clinical information they contain is fundamental to the evolution of a modern, information-driven health care system. Central to facilitating this trust is the establishment of a governing body within networks with clear authority to enforce contracts/agreements and make ethical decisions. Without clear policies on data ownership, rules for sharing data, and protocols for relaying information back to patients and providers, the system cannot collect the kinds of information that would inform pay-for-performance or allow the creation of a learning healthcare system.⁹⁶ With proper data governance, performance improvement will be available at all levels of the health

care enterprise, enabling real value creation from cross-organizational performance improvements and crossorganizational information sharing.

An often discussed issue regarding the development approval and drugs, biologics, and medical devices is the role of the Food and Drug Administration (FDA). While there is general consensus that the FDA provides an essential public service by regulating the approval process for safe and effective products, there is also a long history of concern that the U.S. regulatory process serves as a barrier to the development and timely approval of new products and increases the cost to consumers and the healthcare system as a result of these barriers. At the same time, FDA continues to serve as a beacon of consumer confidence in approved marketed products. However, there continues to be strong concerns expressed by industry members, advocates, and members of the public contend that the FDA regulatory process inhibits value through a combination of the high capital costs and the long duration of time to complete the process.⁹⁷ Critics also contend that the burden of the FDA approval process is not conducive to sustainable investment in and discovery of novel biopharmaceutical products, and jeopardizes national security.⁹⁸

There is also growing concern about the role of the FDA in emerging health IT technologies. Medical technology, ranging from wearable technologies and microsensors to health-oriented applications (apps), all represent opportunities to increase the value of healthcare and empower the role of the consumer towards a value-based system. However, many in the health technology industry are expressing concerns about current government regulations and the standards (or lack of standards) for healthcare technology, suggesting they may be stifling innovation in the field and inhibiting the value and ease of access to these devices and apps.⁹⁹ Advocates and members of Congress are considering addressing some of these barriers by proposing legislation that would refine and prioritize FDA's regulation of health IT by limiting oversight to technologies that pose the greatest health risk. The goal of this legislation is to improve patient safety and protect certain types of health IT from too much regulation that could stifle job creation, innovation and care improvement, according to its sponsors.¹⁰⁰

Current Initiatives Addressing Value: Quality Innovation in Healthcare

There are numerous innovative initiatives underway in the U.S. aimed at improving value within the healthcare system. Below are brief descriptions of some of the key healthcare innovations that are being adopted by one or more organizations, either as pilots or as integral business practices.

Value-based Purchasing (VBP)

"Value-based Purchasing" is an overarching term used to characterize a variety of purchasing strategies used by both private and public entities aimed at improving quality and cost-efficiency of healthcare services provided. "Effective health care services and high performing health care providers are rewarded with improved reputations through public reporting, enhanced payments through differential reimbursements, and increased market share through purchaser, payer, and/or consumer selection."¹⁰¹

In many ways, VBP helps to create actionable methods of delivering value, incorporating four major elements of value: standardized performance measurement, transparency and public reporting, payment innovation, and informed consumer choice.¹⁰²

Pay for Performance (P4P). P4P initiatives are designed to promote value through incentives by rewarding providers who deliver high-value services in cost-efficient ways and by encouraging lesser-performing providers to raise their care delivery standards. P4P programs have proliferated over the past decade and are commonplace in Medicaid and HMO plans, as well as emerging in Medicare programs.¹⁰³ Providers and hospitals in P4P programs are rewarded, either financially (elevated payments) or through non-monetary recognition (status through public reporting), for achieving certain clinical benchmarks and following process-based care guidelines. Similarly, P4P financial rewards can be applied to rewarding health plans who meet or exceed certain reporting, compliance, and quality metrics, as is done in TennCare, Tennessee's Medicaid managed care program.¹⁰⁴ Alternatively, penalties may be levied unto providers, hospitals and health plans who fall short of benchmarks. Such penalties include withholding payments for "never-events," medical errors and conditions that are reasonably preventable through adherence to practice guidelines.¹⁰⁵

P4P can be beneficial in that it aligns payer and provider interests around delivering higher-quality care, provides incentives for doing so, and is measurable in its performance targets.¹⁰⁶ However, results from studies measuring the effects of P4P programs have thus far proved inconclusive. While many studies have demonstrated that payment incentives have a modest effect on improving outcomes,¹⁰⁷ questions about the strength of the study design raise doubts about whether these models are likely to show significant quality improvements in P4P demonstrations.¹⁰⁸ Some studies also show that P4P has the potential to be cost-effective, but there is a dearth of evidence showing this to be true in practice.¹⁰⁹ Early conclusions indicate that P4P programs are seemingly more effective when:

- Measures are used that have more room for improvement and are easy to track;
- Measures are directed at individual physicians or small groups;
- Rewards are based on providers' absolute performance;
- The program is designed collaboratively with providers;
- Larger payments are used (This is underscored by a recent US study that found that an increase in payments triggered an increase in behavioral response.¹¹⁰);

- The provider or group employs more care management processes and more health IT infrastructure;¹¹¹ and
- Incentives are aligned between multiple health care payers and providers.¹¹²

Despite P4P's alignment of delivering care to meet quality benchmarks, it does so typically within the context of fee-for-service incentives – while well intentioned, P4P's incentive structure still is rooted in delivering complex, intensive services instead of delivering integrated quality over the full cycle of care for a condition.¹¹³ A major criticism of P4P is that instead of promoting value through payment incentives, it instead incentivizes adherence to certain clinical processes and HEDIS benchmarks – more of "pay for compliance" than "pay for performance."¹¹⁴ Along with methodological weaknesses, this disconnect may contribute to the lack of conclusive studies available evaluating P4P effectiveness; value is determined based on true outcomes-based results, not on inputs and adherence to processes common in typical P4P programs.¹¹⁵

Furthermore, non-financial incentives such as public reporting have shown a similar moderate impact on provider performance – the most discernable effect was a short-term improvement in process quality, not outcomes.¹¹⁶ In addition to its undetermined effects on value, P4P programs have noted some unintended consequences that could negatively impact care delivery. Such consequences include contracted physicians engaging in risk selection of patients, spillover onto non-incentivized measures, gaming of data to generate false scores, and negative impacts on providers' intrinsic motivation to deliver high-quality care.¹¹⁷ While an attractive option to organizations looking to improve value, P4P still faces significant obstacles to being realized as an effective value-based innovation.

Value-based Insurance Design (VBID). VBID is another value-based purchasing initiative that aims to reduce costs, but is focused on targeting patients rather than providers. VBID attempts to reduce or eliminate financial barriers to accessing care for patients, primarily to the access of high-value services and medications, encouraging patients instead to make value-based health choices and actively engage in choices that affect their health status.¹¹⁸ VBID leverages reporting data on quality and costs of high-value drugs and services, encouraging patient use of such services over others though certain incentive structures, typically lowering out-of-pocket costs for such services or shifting higher-value service into lower benefit tiers.

Such services are not necessarily low-cost, since value is determined by the ratio of clinical benefit to cost and not overall cost.¹¹⁹ This approach to incentivizing value is also partially reliant on patient and consumer education – patients must be able to discern between high-value and low-value services in order to make the appropriate value-based decisions incentivized by VBID.¹²⁰ There are two main types of VBID programs: those that specifically target high-value services in a general patient population, and those that target patients with specific clinical diagnoses and lowers cost-sharing for those groups of patients.¹²¹

Pitney Bowes was one of the first employers to implement VBID in an attempt to improve employees' health outcomes.¹²² Employers and health plans utilizing VBID are essentially using the incentive structure to stabilize costs and improve quality through chronic disease prevention, care plan adherence, and utilization of service that offer the most value for patients.¹²³ Recent reviews of VBID programs have shown that VBID is associated with "improved adherence, as well as with lower out-of-pocket spending for drugs."¹²⁴ To offset costs from the copay reductions, researchers were anticipating cost savings from reductions in future services avoided due to better initial clinical outcomes. However, few cost savings have been realized in the short-term, nor is it clear what incentive structures are most effective in encouraging use of value-based services.¹²⁵

Care Coordination Designs: ACOs and PCMH

Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs). ACOs represent a form of P4P, where a group of providers (hospitals, primary care physicians, and specialists) enter into a contractual relationship to coordinate care and share the financial risks of their patient population. Participating providers "agree to assume responsibility for achieving clinical outcomes and a set of risks and rewards to reduce the growth of health care spending across a defined patient population."¹²⁶ At its core, an ACO aims to meet the quality and cost objectives set by payers to achieve financial rewards. As described later in the paper, ACOs can work with payers to utilize global payments (i.e. a pre-fixed payment for a set population) and bundled payments (an all-encompassing fee-for-a condition or procedure) as a means to meet cost and quality objectives.

Although ACOs typically vary in scope, key components include "payment reform, provider accountability, and a coordinated continuum of care."¹²⁷ To help providers achieve shared savings, ACOs often provide services such as care coordination, IT systems and support, and administrative and practice redesign guidance to participating providers. ACOs can take the form of "an independent nonprofit organization formed specifically to serve as an ACO, an independent practice association, a multi-specialty group, a hospital-medical staff organization or a physician-hospital organization."¹²⁸ There are also entire health systems that function as ACOs, offering a full range of comprehensive health services, such as the Cleveland and Mayo Clinics.

The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act helped promote ACOs "that seek to reduce spending while maintaining care quality or to improve quality at no increased cost."¹²⁹ Currently, CMS has instituted three types of ACOs: the Pioneer ACO Model (for early adopters), the Medicare Shared Savings Program (for Medicare fee-for-service providers), and the Advance Payment ACO Model (for physician based and rural providers). CMS recently announced that the Pioneer Program achieved \$96 million in savings for year two of the effort, creating ACO joint savings of \$68 million. Cost savings were also accompanied by an improvement in quality scores "by 19 percent, and increased performance on 28 of 33 measures between performance year one and performance year two."¹³⁰.

Although ACOs represent a promising avenue to improve the cost, efficiency, and quality of healthcare, significant challenges remain to optimizing their potential. Deloitte presents four challenges to ACOs:¹³¹

- Physician buy-in (risk, capitation, and IT systems),
- Consumer response and leakage (willingness to stay within the ACO network),
- Payments and incentives (lack of payment consensus), and
- Infrastructure to manage risk (resources to build information systems and medical protocols, government compliance, and administrative burden).

Patient Centered Medical Homes (PCMH). A PCMH is a comprehensive health care delivery model that provides coordinated and continuous care across an array of providers, specialists, and non-physicians to enhance the quality and value of care. The primary care provider facilitates the patient's care, working with a vast network of medical resources, communicating with the patient, fellow providers, specialists, and the patient's family. The PCMH presents another framework that attempts to address the value dilemma in healthcare - cutting costs while maintaining or even improving the quality of care for patients. In 2007, the American Academy of Pediatrics, the American Academy of Family Physicians, the American College of Physicians, and the American Osteopathic Association created a set of "joint principles" that provide a guide for PCMHs:¹³²

- *Personal Physician* Each patient has an ongoing relationship with a personal physician that provides first contact and continuous and comprehensive care.
- *Physician-Directed Medical Practice* The physician leads a team of physicians and non-physicians at the practice level who collectively take responsibility for the care of patients.
- Whole Person Orientation The personal physician (or nurse practitioner, etc.) is responsible for
 providing all of the patient's health care needs or arranging care with other professionals for all stages
 of life (acute, chronic, preventive services, end of life).
- *Care is Coordinated and/ or Integrated* Patient care is coordinated across the health care system (subspecialty care, hospitals, home health, nursing homes, etc.), and within the community (family, public, and private community services).
- Quality and Safety Quality and safety are achieved through a variety of techniques, centering on
 physician accountability for continuous quality improvement, practice and physician-level voluntary
 engagement in PCMH recognition processes and performance measurement, and active patient
 engagement in decision-making and quality improvement.
- Enhanced Access Patients are provided enhanced access to care through systems like open scheduling, expanded hours, and new communication options between patients and physician and practice staff.

 Payment – Payment should reflect the additional costs of implementing and coordinating patientcentered care and should allow for incentive payments, including shared savings from reduced hospitalization and bonus payments for achieving measurable and continuous quality improvement.

While there has been significant expansion of this model, there are several barriers to implementing PCMHs including significant up-front investments by primary care practices and participating providers, developing or aligning IT systems for care coordination, and buy-in from physicians to approach care holistically and collaboratively.¹³³ PCHMs are likely to grow with the popularity of ACOs, where both can work in tandem to create "care teams, panel management, prevention and wellness, care guidelines, evidence-based medicine, and patient engagement."¹³⁴

Medicare Payment Reform. To spur further use of value-based payment and delivery designs, the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) recently announced goals and a timeline for moving 30 percent of traditional fee-for-service physician payments in Medicare to value- and quality-based payments by the end of 2016. This percentage would increase to 50 percent of payments outside of managed care to such models, including ACOs or bundled payments, by 2018.¹³⁵ HHS also set goals of transitioning from 80 percent (current) of hospital payments tied to quality or value through its Hospital Value-based Purchasing and Hospital Readmissions Reduction Programs to 85 percent by 2016 and to 90 percent by 2018.¹³⁶ To enable attainment of these goals and to increase scalability beyond public programs, HHS announced the creation of the Health Care Payment Learning and Action Network, which will work with stakeholders to expand the reach of alternative payment models to other sub-sectors of the healthcare industry.

Payment Reform: Global and Bundled Payments

Global Payments. Under this payment model, "payors and providers agree to manage a given patient population with a set budget for a defined period."¹³⁷ The budget for a global payment is formed through claim and target assessments, and risk is shared across providers by aligning cost performance and setting incentives to quality benchmarks. Services included in a global payment typically include physician and hospital services, diagnostic tests, prescription drugs and often other services, such as hospice and home health care.¹³⁸

Global payments are often utilized within ACOs that have access to a network of specialized medical professionals capable of serving the needs of an entire patient group. Global payments are increasingly gaining in popularity as a method to achieve value. Under this model, providers are incentivized to "coordinate and deliver care efficiently and effectively to hold down expenses."¹³⁹

The most prevalent approach to global payment is capitation: "an all-inclusive payment per enrollee for a defined scope of services, regardless of how much care is actually provided."¹⁴⁰ Capitated global payments are often used by health maintenance organizations on a monthly, per-patient basis that covers the patient's care

in its entirety.¹⁴¹ A primary concern of the capitation model is that physicians would withhold care to cut costs, which is why global capitation must be paired with quality metrics to ensure value for the patient.

Global payments are designed to:142

- Promote cost-effective prevention and early intervention,
- Eliminate services of questionable value,
- Reduce excess health care system capacity, and
- Reverse the current incentive providers have under fee-for-service to provide more services to earn a higher income.

Global payments achieve cost reduction and improve the value framework by holding a network of providers responsible for the cost and quality of care. Providers share the benefits from operating under the agreed global payment, and care improves by attaching quality incentives. A beacon for the global payment movement resides within Blue Cross Blue Shield's Alternative Quality Contract, a global payment structure enacted in 2009 to reduce costs and increase the quality of care in Massachusetts. In the second year of the program, among 11 participating health care systems, providers practicing under the global payment agreement operated at a margin of 3.3 percent less than those under different payment schemes. Providers who previously operated under a fee-for-service model achieved even higher savings at 9.9 percent. Reductions in cost also came with quality enhancements for "chronic care management, pediatric care and adult preventive care."¹⁴³

Bundled Care Payments. Bundled care payment offers an alternative to the fee-for-service model; instead of charging for individual services, bundled payments package payment for the entire medical treatment. This all-encompassing approach offers a single fee to pay for everything from "diagnosis to recovery."¹⁴⁴ Bundled care payment includes a clear breakdown of services received, including costs, procedures, appointments, and quality metrics to ensure that the patient can assess the overall value of each bundle. Ultimately, "this transparency enables patients to make better decisions about which provider offers the most value."¹⁴⁵ With an improved patient value consciousness, providers are incentivized to reduce costs while offering the best quality of care.

A bundled approach uses the value framework to align incentives among key stakeholders and eliminate fragmentation that creates costly inefficiencies. The shared mission of improving the value of care across a treatment cycle elicits collaboration between physicians and hospitals. By sharing information, providers can enhance treatment while reducing costs. There are two payment mechanisms for bundled care: retrospective payments and prospective payments.

A **retrospective payment model** uses an estimated budget for a medical condition, but continues to bill services on a fee-for-service scale. After a pre-determined time period, typically either annually or quarterly,

the payer assesses the billed payments against the predetermined budget; providers are either rewarded or penalized depending on whether they operate below or above the budget. Retrospective payments operate within the confines of the fee-for-service system, yet may add administrative burden with back-end budget assessments. Additionally, retrospective payments are not consumer-centric, and fail to involve the patient in bundling decisions which limit the ability to reduce costs.

A **prospective payment model** applies a single fee to a treatment service, allowing the consumer to make a value conscious decision, and avoid "complex co-pays and separate professional and facility fees."¹⁴⁶ Each bundle is risk-adjusted to account for preexisting health conditions, allowing both healthy and more vulnerable populations to benefit from bundled forms of care. Unfortunately, risk adjustment mechanisms are still in the infancy stages of development, and the current billing landscape poses a barrier to accurately projecting bundles. The Prometheus Bundled Payment Experiment, supported by the Commonwealth Fund and the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, created a program that automates claim aggregation. The software takes data from current billing systems to estimate a bundled payment for a type of condition. Yet, barriers such as ensuring compatibility with multiple claims databases and depending on potentially outdated claims information poses significant challenges to systematically and accurately creating pricing bundles.

Bundled payments are currently being piloted around the country and take the form of acute episode bundles (hospital and physician costs), temporal care cycle bundles (major surgical interventions), medical condition bundles (long-term medical events), and subscription bundles (chronic conditions over a specific period).¹⁴⁷ The current landscape favors acute episodes and temporal care cycle, with bundles mainly targeting orthopedic and cardiac conditions. Most notably, the Medicare Participating Heart Bypass Center Demonstration, which operated from 1991 to 1996, conducted single fee coronary artery bypass graft [CABG] surgeries, covering the entire episode of care.¹⁴⁸ At the conclusion of the program, Medicare saved a total of \$42.3 million, amounting to an average decrease of 10 percent, while beneficiaries saved \$7.9 million.¹⁴⁹ The cost decreases were also paired with quality improvements, with the CABG bundle witnessing an 8 percent drop in mortality rates.¹⁵⁰

Time-driven Activity-based Costing

In addition to the payment and care delivery initiatives previously mentioned, a modified approach to estimating the costs of delivering patient care, and how those costs compare to outcomes achieved, can help to create value in healthcare. **Time-driven activity-based costing** (TDABC) is a promising accounting methodology that measures costs at the medical condition level, tracking expenses for all resources involved in treating a patient's condition (and associated comorbidities) over the full cycle of care. Using TDABC, healthcare organizations trace the path of a patient throughout the care continuum for a specific medical condition; identify the actual cost of each resource used in a patient's care, including personnel, facilities and

equipment, as well as indirect and support costs associated with care (e.g. administration and IT); and document the amount of time the patient spends with each resource.^{151, 152} All of these activities can then be added together to measure the total cost of an entire service or episode of care.

TDABC represents a rediscovery of the cost-accounting equation (Resource cost = Quantity of resource units x Price per unit of the resource), applying it to all resources acquired and supplied by the healthcare organization, not just direct labor and direct materials. As a result, all hospital-and physician-related costs are captured as part of an integrated calculation. In this model, standard costs are based on estimates of a resource's capacity cost rates - that is, how much it costs, per hour or per minute, for a resource to be available for patient-related work (Capacity costs = Expenses attributable to resource / Available capacity of resource).¹⁵³ This methodology also uses a bottom-up approach to costing patient care based on the actual clinical and administrative processes and resources used to treat patients. By mapping processes and measuring the costs involved in treating specific medical conditions over complete cycles of care, healthcare organizations can better determine the true cost of providing care for the conditions.¹⁵⁴ This approach bridges a historical divide between physicians, clinical teams, administrative staff, and finance professionals by engaging them in creating process maps and estimating the resource costs involved in treating patients over the care cycle. Further, through TDABC, clinicians and staff are able to see a valid outcome and cost measurement for their clinical and administrative processes, and are able to use this information to redesign and improve their processes to deliver the same or better outcomes at a lower total cost.¹⁵⁵ Other value-enhancing opportunities that this method of costing reveal include:¹⁵⁶

- Eliminating unnecessary process variations and processes that do not add value,
- Improving resource capacity utilization,
- Delivering the right processes at the right locations,
- Matching clinical skills to the process,
- Speeding up cycle time, and
- Optimizing over the full cycle of care.

TDABC also has significant implications for value-based business models. In contrast to typical relative value unit costing approaches, TDABC compares efficiency and resource costs across different units by clinical conditions, and measures the cost of unused capacity. Measuring both the outcomes produced and the costs incurred in treating specific populations also helps providers determine whether a bundled payment for a defined episode of care covers the true cost of that care, and helps purchasers understand the value of the care and service provided. TDABC also supports the ability to aggregate cost information across multiple organizations that deliver care to a patient throughout a defined episode of care (the activity portion of TDABC) using a consistent methodology.¹⁵⁷

Conclusion

This environmental scan will serve as one part of the discussion for experts to identify further areas for consideration and action in bringing sustainable value to healthcare delivery and payment systems. The scan was composed through an iterative and comprehensive review of available literature to date, gathering academic, industry, consultancy, journal, government, and grey literature sources, among others. Many of the sources utilized similar frameworks for understanding value in healthcare, although the value definition had varying implications for the different industry stakeholder groups and was applied accordingly. Nevertheless, common characteristics arose across stakeholders, including the need for:

- A patient-centric approach to thinking about, delivering, managing, and paying for care at the condition level,
- Shifting away from fragmented fee-for-service care systems towards more integrated practices that cover the full cycle of care for a condition and incentivize proper utilization and care management,
- Utilizing standardized measures and practices that provide details on outcomes and costs,
- Collecting, processing, and reporting actionable data to consumers and stakeholders, and educating such groups accordingly so that they may properly interpret data,
- Integrating comprehensive health IT infrastructures to leverage data to enable coordination, inform choice, and improve care, and
- Having a shared goal across stakeholders of achieving value in healthcare, driving value-based competition.

The current healthcare system, rooted in fee-for-service ideology and practice, experiences numerous barriers to achieving value in healthcare. While efforts to address such barriers are often thought of in terms of separately reducing costs or improving outcomes, few have historically attempted to address both streams simultaneously in relation to each other. There are currently many innovative initiatives underway that attempt to address the barriers to achieving value in healthcare, either through pilot studies are already-adopted industry practices. Many of these current initiatives have shown promise in reducing costs and improving outcomes for the patient, however, others have encountered significant problems in achieving value. It is clear that more research must be undertaken to properly inform the path forward to achieve value in healthcare. Regardless of any successes or shortcomings that initiatives have encountered thus far, any efforts to achieve value must be cognizant of the above principles and must actively engage all stakeholders, balancing the interests of each, if the U.S. healthcare system is going to become more efficient, less costly, and healthier.

References

³ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx</u>. pg. 31

⁴ Larkin, D.J., Swanson, R.C., Fuller, S., and Cortese, D.A. 2014. The Affordable Care Act: a case study for understanding and applying complexity concepts to health care reform. *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice*; 1–8.

⁵ Larkin, D.J., Swanson, R.C., Fuller, S., and Cortese, D.A. 2014. The Affordable Care Act: a case study for understanding and applying complexity concepts to health care reform. *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice*; 1–8.

⁶ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Review*; 91: 50–70.
 ⁷ <u>http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Unlocking_Value_in_Healthcare.pdf</u>

⁸ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Rev*iew; 91: 50–70.

⁹ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx</u>. pg. 35

 ¹⁰ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Review*; 91: 50–70.
 ¹¹ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx</u>. pg. 187

¹² Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx</u>. pg. 170

¹³ Barry, M.J., and Edgman-Levita, S. 2012. Shared Decision Making – The Pinnacle of Patient-Centered Care. *New England Journal of Medicine*; 366: 780-781. <u>http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1109283</u>.

¹⁴ Civil Monetary Penalty prohibits gainsharing. Stark and anti-kickback laws are aimed at curbing arrangements that involve financial incentives to providers that could result in underutilization, over utilization or referrals that are based on considerations other than what might be in the best interest of the patient. Antitrust concerns arise when providers in independent practices that offer competing items or services jointly negotiate with payers. ¹⁵ Barnes, J. 2013. The Many Legal Barriers Standing in the Way of Health Care Reform. *The Atlantic*.

http://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2012/03/the-many-legal-barriers-standing-in-the-way-of-health-care-reform/254259/.

¹⁶ American Hospital Association. 2014. The Value of Provider Integration. <u>http://www.aha.org/content/14/14mar-provintegration.pdf</u>.

¹⁷ Ryan, A.M. and Blustein, J. 2011. The Effect of the MassHealth Hospital Pay-for-Performance Program on Quality. *Health Services Research*; 46(3): 712-728.

¹⁸ Fendrick, A.M. and Edlin, M. 2009. Value-Based Insurance Design Landscape Digest. National Pharmaceutical Council. <u>http://www.npcnow.org/publication/value-based-insurance-design-landscape-digest-0</u>.

¹⁹ Byrne, F.R., Jacobus-Kantor, L., Dembo, R., Green, M., and Miller, W. 2013. *Value-Based Purchasing: A Guide for Health Insurance Exchanges*. NORC at the University of Chicago Bethesda, MD: Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.

²⁰ Booz & Company. 2010. Unlocking Value in Healthcare Transformation Through Collaboration. <u>http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Unlocking Value in Healthcare.pdf</u>.

²¹ National Conference for State Legislatures. 2010. *Global Payments to Health Providers – Health Cost* Containment and Efficiencies. <u>http://www.ncsl.org/portals/1/documents/health/GLOBAL_PAYMENTS-2010.pdf</u>.

²² Strategy& (formerly Booz & Company). 2013. *Bundled care – State of play, lessons learned, and future prospects*. <u>http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Strategyand_Bundled-care_State-of-play-lessons-learned-and-future-prospects.pdf</u>.

¹ Porter, M.E. 2010. What is value in health care? *New England Journal of Medicine*; 363:2477–2481. <u>http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/Nejmp1011024#t=citedby</u>.

² Henshall, C. and Schuller, T. 2013. Health Technology Assessment, Value-based Decision Making, and Innovation. *International Journal of Technology Assessment in Health Care*; 29:04, 353-359.

²³ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Review*; 91: 50–70.

²⁵ Porter, M.E. 2010. What is value in health care? *New England Journal of Medicine*; 363:2477–2481. http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/Nejmp1011024#t=citedby.

²⁶ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-</u> in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx. pg. 3

²⁷ HTAi Policy Forum. 2013. *HTA and Value: Assessing value, making value-based decisions, and sustaining innovation.* HTAi Policy Forum Meeting, Barcelona, Spain.

http://www.htai.org/fileadmin/HTAi_Files/Policy_Forum_Public/HTAi_Policy_Forum_Background_Paper_2013.pdf ²⁸ Porter, M.E. 2010. What is value in health care? *New England Journal of Medicine*; 363:2477–2481.

http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/Nejmp1011024#t=citedby.

²⁹ Henshall, C. and Schuller, T. 2013. Health Technology Assessment, Value-based Decision Making, and Innovation. International Journal of Technology Assessment in Health Care; 29:04, 353-359.

³⁰ HTAi Policy Forum. 2013. *HTA and Value: Assessing value, making value-based decisions, and sustaining innovation.* HTAi Policy Forum Meeting, Barcelona, Spain.

http://www.htai.org/fileadmin/HTAi_Files/Policy_Forum_Public/HTAi_Policy_Forum_Background_Paper_2013.pdf ³¹ HTAi Policy Forum. 2013. *HTA and Value: Assessing value, making value-based decisions, and sustaining innovation.* HTAi Policy Forum Meeting, Barcelona, Spain.

http://www.htai.org/fileadmin/HTAi Files/Policy Forum Public/HTAi Policy Forum Background Paper 2013.pdf

³² HTAi Policy Forum. 2013. *HTA and Value: Assessing value, making value-based decisions, and sustaining innovation*. HTAi Policy Forum Meeting, Barcelona, Spain.

http://www.htai.org/fileadmin/HTAi Files/Policy Forum Public/HTAi Policy Forum Background Paper 2013.pdf

³³ Henshall, C. and Schuller, T. 2013. Health Technology Assessment, Value-based Decision Making, and Innovation. *International Journal of Technology Assessment in Health Care*; 29:04, 353-359.

³⁴ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx</u>. pg. 37

³⁵ Porter, M.E. 2005. *Redefining Health Care: Creating Value-Based Competition on Results.*

http://www.hbs.edu/faculty/Publication%20Files/20050627%20IHI%20Impact%20Meeting%2006272005%20Final-NV c5acc589-9f69-48db-9c64-75df74dc30a5.pdf

³⁶ Porter, M.E. 2005. *Redefining Health Care: Creating Value-Based Competition on Results.*

http://www.hbs.edu/faculty/Publication%20Files/20050627%20IHI%20Impact%20Meeting%2006272005%20Final-NV c5acc589-9f69-48db-9c64-75df74dc30a5.pdf

³⁷ Porter, M.E. 2005. *Redefining Health Care: Creating Value-Based Competition on Results.* <u>http://www.hbs.edu/faculty/Publication%20Files/20050627%20IHI%20Impact%20Meeting%2006272005%20Final-</u> NV c5acc589-9f69-48db-9c64-75df74dc30a5.pdf

³⁸ Porter, M.E. 2009. A Strategy for Health Care Reform — Toward a Value-Based System. *New England Journal of Medicine*; 361:109-112. http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp0904131.

³⁹ Porter, M.E. 2005. *Redefining Health Care: Creating Value-Based Competition on Results.* <u>http://www.hbs.edu/faculty/Publication%20Files/20050627%20IHI%20Impact%20Meeting%2006272005%20Final-NV c5acc589-9f69-48db-9c64-75df74dc30a5.pdf</u>

⁴⁰ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx</u>. pg. 12-15

⁴¹ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Rev*iew; 91: 50–70. ⁴² Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA). 2011. *Value in Health Care: Current State and Future*

Directions. Westchester, IL: HFMA educational foundation. http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=1126.

⁴³ Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA). 2011. *Value in Health Care: Current State and Future Directions*. Westchester, IL: HFMA educational foundation. <u>http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=1126</u>.

²⁴ Kaplan, R. 2014. *Improving Value with TDABC*. Healthcare Financial Management Association. http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=22957.

⁴⁴ Blumenthal, D. and Stremikis, K. 2013. Getting Real About Health Care Value. *Harvard Business Review*. <u>https://hbr.org/2013/09/getting-real-about-health-care-value</u>.

⁴⁵ National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA). 2013. *The Value of Care & Caring about Value – Annual Report*. <u>http://www.ncqa.org/Portals/0/Publications/Resource%20Library/Annual%20Report/03annual.pdf</u>.

⁴⁶ National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA). 2013. *The Value of Care & Caring about Value – Annual Report*. <u>http://www.ncqa.org/Portals/0/Publications/Resource%20Library/Annual%20Report/03annual.pdf</u>.

⁴⁷ Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA). 2011. *Value in Health Care: Current State and Future Directions*. Westchester, IL: HFMA educational foundation. <u>http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=1126</u>.

⁴⁸ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx</u>. pg. 31

⁴⁹ Larkin, D.J., Swanson, R.C., Fuller, S., and Cortese, D.A. 2014. The Affordable Care Act: a case study for understanding and applying complexity concepts to health care reform. *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice*; 1–8.

⁵⁰ Larkin, D.J., Swanson, R.C., Fuller, S., and Cortese, D.A. 2014. The Affordable Care Act: a case study for understanding and applying complexity concepts to health care reform. *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice*; 1–8.

⁵¹ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Rev*iew; 91: 50–70.

⁵² Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Review*; 91: 50–70.

⁵³ Catalyst for Payment Reform. 2014. *National Scorecard of Payment Reform.*

http://www.catalyzepaymentreform.org/images/documents/nationalscorecard2014.pdf.

⁵⁴ Catalyst for Payment Reform. 2014. *National Scorecard of Payment Reform*.

http://www.catalyzepaymentreform.org/images/documents/nationalscorecard2014.pdf.

⁵⁵ Booz & Company. 2010. Unlocking Value in Healthcare Transformation Through Collaboration. <u>http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Unlocking Value in Healthcare.pdf</u>.

⁵⁶ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Rev*iew; 91: 50–70.

⁵⁷ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx</u>. pg. 35

⁵⁸ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Rev*iew; 91: 50–70.

⁵⁹ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Rev*iew; 91: 50–70.

⁶⁰ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx</u>. pg. 187

⁶¹ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Rev.* 2013; 91: 50–70.

⁶² Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-</u>

in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx. pg. 170

⁶³ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx</u>. pg. 170

⁶⁴ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Review*; 91: 50–70.

⁶⁵ Porter, M.E. 2010. What is value in health care? *New England Journal of Medicine*; 363:2477–2481.

http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/Nejmp1011024#t=citedby.

⁶⁶ Lee, T.H. 2012. Care Redesign – A Path Forward for Providers. *New England Journal of Medicine*; 367:466-472.

⁶⁷ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Rev.* 2013; 91: 50–70.

⁶⁸ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Rev.* 2013; 91: 50–70.

⁶⁹ Lee, T.H. 2012. Care Redesign – A Path Forward for Providers. *New England Journal of Medicine*; 367:466-472.

⁷⁰ Lee, T.H. 2012. Care Redesign – A Path Forward for Providers. *New England Journal of Medicine*; 367:466-472.

⁷¹ Lee, T.H. 2012. Care Redesign – A Path Forward for Providers. *New England Journal of Medicine*; 367:466-472.

⁷² Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Rev*iew; 91: 50–70.

⁷³ Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA). 2011. *Value in Health Care: Current State and Future* Directions. Westchester, IL: HFMA educational foundation. http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=1126.

⁷⁴ Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA). 2011. *Value in Health Care: Current State and Future* Directions. Westchester, IL: HFMA educational foundation. <u>http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=1126</u>.

⁷⁵ Jeffrey L. Anderson, Paul A. Heidenreich, Paul G. Barnett, Mark A. Creager, Gregg C. Fonarow, Raymond J. Gibbons, Jonathan L. Halperin, Mark A. Hlatky, Alice K. Jacobs, Daniel B. Mark, Frederick A. Masoudi, Eric D. Peterson, Leslee J. Shaw. (2014) ACC/AHA Statement on Cost/Value Methodology in Clinical Practice Guidelines and Performance Measures. Journal of the American College of Cardiology 63:21, 2304-2322.

⁷⁶ Patel, M.S., Davis, M.M., and Lypson, M.L. 2012. The VALUE Framework: Training Residents to Provide Value-Based Care for their Patients. Journal of General Internal Medicine; 27:9: 1210-1214.

⁷⁷ Barry, M.J., and Edgman-Levita, S. 2012. Shared Decision Making – The Pinnacle of Patient-Centered Care. *New* England Journal of Medicine; 366: 780-781. http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1109283.

⁷⁸ National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA). 2013. *The Value of Care & Caring about Value – Annual* Report. http://www.ncqa.org/Portals/0/Publications/Resource%20Library/Annual%20Report/03annual.pdf.

⁷⁹ Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA). 2011. Value in Health Care: Current State and Future Directions. Westchester, IL: HFMA educational foundation. http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=1126.

⁸⁰ Gordon, J.E., Leiman, J.M., Deland, E., and Pardes, H. 2013. Delivering Value: Provider Efforts to Improve Quality and Reduce the Cost of Health Care. Annual Review of Medicine; 65:1, 447-458.

http://www.annualreviews.org/doi/abs/10.1146/annurev-med-100312-135931

⁸¹ §1877 of the Social Security Act

⁸² §1128B(b) of the Social Security Act

⁸³ §1128A(b)(1) of the Social Security Act

⁸⁴ Civil Monetary Penalty prohibits gainsharing. Stark and anti-kickback laws are aimed at curbing arrangements that involve financial incentives to providers that could result in underutilization, over utilization or referrals that are based on considerations other than what might be in the best interest of the patient. Antitrust concerns arise when providers in independent practices that offer competing items or services jointly negotiate with payers.

⁸⁵ Barnes, J. 2013. The Many Legal Barriers Standing in the Way of Health Care Reform. *The Atlantic*. http://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2012/03/the-many-legal-barriers-standing-in-the-way-of-health-carereform/254259/.

⁸⁶ American Hospital Association. 2014. The Value of Provider Integration. http://www.aha.org/content/14/14marprovintegration.pdf. ⁸⁷ American Hospital Association. 2014. The Value of Provider Integration. <u>http://www.aha.org/content/14/14mar-</u>

provintegration.pdf.

⁸⁸ American Hospital Association. 2014. The Value of Provider Integration. <u>http://www.aha.org/content/14/14mar-</u> provintegration.pdf.

⁸⁹ U.S. Federal Trade Commission and Antitrust Division of the U.S. Department of Justice. Statement of Antitrust Enforcement Policy Regarding Accountable Care Organizations Participating in the Medicare Shared Savings Program. Federal Register, 76(209): 67026-67032. October 20, 2011.

⁹⁰ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. Medicare Program; Final Waivers in Connection With the Shared Savings Program; Continuation of Effectiveness and Extension of Timeline for Publication of Final Rule. Federal Register 79(201): 62356-62358. October 17, 2014. ⁹¹ Schencker, L. 2014. HHS extends Stark, anti-kickback waiver for ACOs. *Modern Healthcare*. Available at:

http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20141017/NEWS/310179934.

⁹³ Nass, S.J., Levitt, L., & Gostin, L.O. 2009. *Beyond the HIPAA Privacy Rule*. Washington, DC: Institute of Medicine.

⁹⁴ Nass, S.J., Levitt, L., & Gostin, L.O. 2009. *Beyond the HIPAA Privacy Rule*. Washington, DC: Institute of Medicine.

⁹⁵ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), Standards for Privacy of Individually Identifiable Health Information (known as the HIPAA Privacy Rule or Privacy Rule); 45 C.F.R. Sect. 160 and Sect. 164 (2002)

⁹⁶ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation:* Workshop Summary. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Valuein-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx.

⁹² Nass, S.J., Levitt, L., & Gostin, L.O. 2009. *Beyond the HIPAA Privacy Rule*. Washington, DC: Institute of Medicine.

⁹⁷ "Big Pharma's gripes about the FDA." 2011. *The Economist*, Cancer Drugs. Available at: http://www.economist.com/blogs/schumpeter/2011/07/cancer-drugs.

⁹⁹ Donnelly, B. 2012. While healthcare apps are on the rise, the FDA threatens to stifle innovation in the U.S. *The* Next Web. Available at: http://thenextweb.com/insider/2012/06/09/while-healthcare-apps-are-on-the-rise-thefda-threatens-to-stifle-innovation-in-the-u-s/.

¹⁰⁰ Miliard, M. 2014. New bill takes aim at FDA overregulation. *Healthcare IT News*. Available at: http://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/new-bill-takes-aim-fda-overregulation.

¹⁰¹ National Business Coalition on Health. 2011. Value-based Purchasing: A Definition. <u>http://www.nbch.org/Value-</u> based-Purchasing-A-Definition.

¹⁰² National Business Coalition on Health. 2011. Value-based Purchasing: A Definition. http://www.nbch.org/Valuebased-Purchasing-A-Definition. ¹⁰³ Ryan, A.M. and Blustein, J. 2011. The Effect of the MassHealth Hospital Pay-for-Performance Program on

Quality. Health Services Research; 46(3): 712-728.

¹⁰⁴ Quality Assessment and Performance Improvement Strategy and Quality Strategy: Annual Update Report. Bureau of TennCare. 2011.

¹⁰⁵ Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA). 2011. *Value in Health Care: Current State and Future* Directions. Westchester, IL: HFMA educational foundation. http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=1126.

¹⁰⁶ Ryan, A.M. and Werner, R.M. 2013. Doubts About Pay-for-Performance in Health Care. *Harvard Business* Review. https://hbr.org/2013/10/doubts-about-pay-for-performance-in-health-care/.

¹⁰⁷ Institute of Medicine. 2010. Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.

https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx. pg. 155

¹⁰⁸ Damberg, C.L., Sorbero, M.E., Lovejoy, S.L., Martsolf, G., Raaen, L., and Mandel, D. 2014. *Measuring Success in* Health Care Value-Based Purchasing Programs. RAND Corporation.

http://aspe.hhs.gov/health/reports/2014/HealthCarePurchasing/rpt vbp summary.pdf.

¹⁰⁹ Eijkenaar, F. and Emmert, M. 2011. Effects of pay for performance in health care: A systematic review of systematic reviews. Health Policy Journal; 110:2-3, 115-130. http://www.healthpolicyjrnl.com/article/S0168-8510(13)00018-3/abstract?cc=y.

¹¹⁰ Eijkenaar, F. and Emmert, M. 2011. Effects of pay for performance in health care: A systematic review of systematic reviews. Health Policy Journal; 110:2-3, 115-130. http://www.healthpolicyjrnl.com/article/S0168-8510(13)00018-3/abstract?cc=y.

¹¹¹ Damberg, C.L., Sorbero, M.E., Lovejoy, S.L., Martsolf, G., Raaen, L., and Mandel, D. 2014. *Measuring Success in* Health Care Value-Based Purchasing Programs. RAND Corporation.

http://aspe.hhs.gov/health/reports/2014/HealthCarePurchasing/rpt_vbp_summary.pdf.

¹¹² Advances in Multi-Payer Alignment: State Approaches to Aligning Performance Metrics across Public and Private Payers. Milbank Memorial Fund. 2014.

http://www.milbank.org/uploads/documents/MultiPayerHealthCare_WhitePaper_071014.pdf ¹¹³ Booz & Company. 2010. Unlocking Value in Healthcare Transformation Through Collaboration. http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Unlocking Value in Healthcare.pdf.

¹¹⁴ Larkin, D.J., Swanson, R.C., Fuller, S., and Cortese, D.A. 2014. The Affordable Care Act: a case study for understanding and applying complexity concepts to health care reform. Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice; 1-8.

¹¹⁵ Cortese, D.E., Landman, N., and Smoldt, R.K. 2012. *The First Step Toward Value-Based Health Care*. Institute of Medicine. http://www.iom.edu/Global/Perspectives/2012/FirstStep.aspx.

¹¹⁶ Eijkenaar, F. and Emmert, M. 2011. Effects of pay for performance in health care: A systematic review of systematic reviews. Health Policy Journal; 110:2-3, 115-130. http://www.healthpolicyjrnl.com/article/S0168-8510(13)00018-3/abstract?cc=y.

⁹⁸ Roy, A.S. 2012. Stifling New Cures: The True Cost of Lengthy Clinical Trials. Manhattan Institute for Policy Research. http://www.manhattan-institute.org/html/fda_05.htm.

¹¹⁷ Eijkenaar, F. and Emmert, M. 2011. Effects of pay for performance in health care: A systematic review of systematic reviews. *Health Policy Journal*; 110:2-3, 115-130. <u>http://www.healthpolicyjrnl.com/article/S0168-8510(13)00018-3/abstract?cc=y</u>.

¹¹⁸ Fendrick, A.M. and Edlin, M. 2009. Value-Based Insurance Design Landscape Digest. National Pharmaceutical Council. <u>http://www.npcnow.org/publication/value-based-insurance-design-landscape-digest-0</u>.

¹¹⁹ Byrne, F.R., Jacobus-Kantor, L., Dembo, R., Green, M., and Miller, W. 2013. Value-Based Purchasing: A Guide for Health Insurance Exchanges. NORC at the University of Chicago Bethesda, MD: Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.

¹²⁰ Byrne, F.R., Jacobus-Kantor, L., Dembo, R., Green, M., and Miller, W. 2013. Value-Based Purchasing: A Guide for Health Insurance Exchanges. NORC at the University of Chicago Bethesda, MD: Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.

¹²¹ Institute of Medicine. 2010. *Value in Health Care: Accounting for Cost, Quality, Safety, Outcomes and Innovation: Workshop Summary.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.

https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2009/Value-in-Health-Care-Accounting-for-Cost-Quality-Safety-Outcomes-and-Innovation.aspx. pg. 115

¹²² N. K. Choudhry, M. A. Fischer, J. Avorn, et al. 2010. At Pitney Bowes, Value-Based Insurance Design Cut Copayments and Increased Drug Adherence. *Health Affairs*; 29(11):1995–2001.

http://www.commonwealthfund.org/Publications/In-the-Literature/2010/Nov/At-Pitney-Bowes-Value-Based-Insurance-Design.aspx

¹²³ Mahoney, J.J. Lucas, K., Gibson, T.B., et al. 2013. *Value-Based Insurance Design: Perspectives, Extending the Evidence, and Implications for the Future.*

http://www.chapmaninstitute.com/articles/39_New_Developments_in_Value_Based_Insurance_Design_2013.pdf

¹²⁴ Lee, J.L., Maciejewski, M.L., Raju, S.S., et al. 2013. Value-Based Insurance Design: Quality Improvement But No Cost Savings. *Health Affairs*; 32(7):1251-1257.

¹²⁵ Lee, J.L., Maciejewski, M.L., Raju, S.S., et al. 2013. Value-Based Insurance Design: Quality Improvement But No Cost Savings. *Health Affairs*; 32(7):1251-1257.

¹²⁶ Byrne, F.R., Jacobus-Kantor, L., Dembo, R., Green, M., and Miller, W. 2013. Value-Based Purchasing: A Guide for Health Insurance Exchanges. NORC at the University of Chicago Bethesda, MD: Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.

¹²⁷ Byrne, F.R., Jacobus-Kantor, L., Dembo, R., Green, M., and Miller, W. 2013. Value-Based Purchasing: A Guide for Health Insurance Exchanges. NORC at the University of Chicago Bethesda, MD: Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.

¹²⁸ National Conference for State Legislatures. 2010. *Global Payments to Health Providers – Health Cost Containment and Efficiencies*. <u>http://www.ncsl.org/portals/1/documents/health/GLOBAL_PAYMENTS-2010.pdf</u>.

¹²⁹ Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ). n.d. *The State of Accountable Care Organizations*. <u>https://innovations.ahrq.gov/perspectives/state-accountable-care-organizations</u>.

¹³⁰ Brookings Institute. 2014. A More Complete Picture of Pioneer ACO Results.

http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/up-front/posts/2014/10/09-pioneer-aco-results-mcclellan#recent_rr/.

¹³¹ Deloitte. 2010. Accountable Care Organizations: A new model for sustainable innovation.

http://www.deloitte.com/assets/dcom-

unitedstates/local%20assets/documents/us Chs accountableCareorganizations 041910.pdf

¹³² Byrne, F.R., Jacobus-Kantor, L., Dembo, R., Green, M., and Miller, W. 2013. Value-Based Purchasing: A Guide for Health Insurance Exchanges. NORC at the University of Chicago Bethesda, MD: Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.

¹³³ American Hospital Association (AHA). 2010. *Patient-Centered Medical Home: AHA Research Synthesis Report*. <u>http://www.aha.org/research/cor/content/patient-centered-medical-home.pdf</u>.

¹³⁴ Strategy& (formerly Booz & Company). 2013. *Bundled care – State of play, lessons learned, and future prospects*. <u>http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Strategyand_Bundled-care_State-of-play-lessons-learned-and-future-prospects.pdf</u>.

¹³⁵ U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. 2015. Press release: *Better, Smarter, Healthier: In historic* announcement, HHS sets clear goals and timeline for shifting Medicare reimbursements from volume to value. Available at: http://www.hhs.gov/news/press/2015pres/01/20150126a.html

¹³⁶ Evans, M. and Demko, P. 2015. Medicare's payment reform push draws praise and fears. *Modern Healthcare*. Available at: http://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20150126/NEWS/301269813/medicares-paymentreform-push-draws-praise-and-fears.

¹³⁷ Booz & Company. 2010. Unlocking Value in Healthcare Transformation Through Collaboration. http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Unlocking Value in Healthcare.pdf.

¹³⁸ National Conference for State Legislatures. 2010. Global Payments to Health Providers – Health Cost Containment and Efficiencies. http://www.ncsl.org/portals/1/documents/health/GLOBAL_PAYMENTS-2010.pdf.

¹³⁹ National Conference for State Legislatures. 2010. Global Payments to Health Providers – Health Cost Containment and Efficiencies. http://www.ncsl.org/portals/1/documents/health/GLOBAL PAYMENTS-2010.pdf.

¹⁴⁰ Mechanic. R.E. and Altman, S.H. 2009. Payment Reform Options: Episode Payment Is A Good Place To Start. Health Affairs - web edition. http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/28/2/w262.full.pdf.

¹⁴¹ National Conference for State Legislatures. 2010. Global Payments to Health Providers – Health Cost Containment and Efficiencies. http://www.ncsl.org/portals/1/documents/health/GLOBAL_PAYMENTS-2010.pdf.

¹⁴² National Conference for State Legislatures. 2010. Global Payments to Health Providers – Health Cost Containment and Efficiencies. http://www.ncsl.org/portals/1/documents/health/GLOBAL_PAYMENTS-2010.pdf. ¹⁴³ Schultz, D. 2012. *Study: Mass. Global Payment Approach Lowers Costs, Improves Care.* Kaiser Health News.

http://kaiserhealthnews.org/news/study-mass-global-payment-approach-lowers-costs-improves-care/. ¹⁴⁴ Strategy& (formerly Booz & Company). 2013. Bundled care – State of play, lessons learned, and future

prospects. http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Strategyand_Bundled-care_State-of-play-lessons-learnedand-future-prospects.pdf.

¹⁴⁵ Strategy& (formerly Booz & Company). 2013. Bundled care – State of play, lessons learned, and future prospects. http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Strategyand_Bundled-care_State-of-play-lessons-learnedand-future-prospects.pdf. ¹⁴⁶ Strategy& (formerly Booz & Company). 2013. Bundled care – State of play, lessons learned, and future

prospects. http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Strategyand_Bundled-care_State-of-play-lessons-learnedand-future-prospects.pdf.

¹⁴⁷ Strategy& (formerly Booz & Company). 2013. Bundled care – State of play, lessons learned, and future prospects. http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Strategyand Bundled-care State-of-play-lessons-learnedand-future-prospects.pdf. ¹⁴⁸ RAND Corporation. n.d. Analysis of Bundled Payment.

http://www.rand.org/pubs/technical reports/TR562z20/analysis-of-bundled-payment.html.

¹⁴⁹ Strategy& (formerly Booz & Company). 2013. Bundled care – State of play, lessons learned, and future prospects. http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Strategyand_Bundled-care_State-of-play-lessons-learnedand-future-prospects.pdf. ¹⁵⁰ Strategy& (formerly Booz & Company). 2013. Bundled care – State of play, lessons learned, and future

prospects. http://www.strategyand.pwc.com/media/file/Strategyand_Bundled-care_State-of-play-lessons-learnedand-future-prospects.pdf. ¹⁵¹ Porter, M.E. and Lee, T.H. 2013. The strategy that will fix health care. *Harvard Business Review*; 91: 50–70.

¹⁵² Kaplan, R. 2014. *Improving Value with TDABC*. Healthcare Financial Management Association. http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=22957.

¹⁵³ Kaplan, R.S. and Porter, M.E. 2011. How to Solve The Cost Crisis In Health Care. *Harvard Business Review*. http://www.exed.hbs.edu/assets/Documents/hbr-cost-crisis-health-care.pdf.

¹⁵⁴ Kaplan, R. 2014. *Improving Value with TDABC*. Healthcare Financial Management Association. http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=22957.

¹⁵⁵ Kaplan, R. 2014. *Improving Value with TDABC*. Healthcare Financial Management Association. http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=22957.

¹⁵⁶ Kaplan, R.S. and Porter, M.E. 2011. How to Solve The Cost Crisis In Health Care. Harvard Business Review. http://www.exed.hbs.edu/assets/Documents/hbr-cost-crisis-health-care.pdf.

¹⁵⁷ Kaplan, R. 2014. *Improving Value with TDABC*. Healthcare Financial Management Association. http://www.hfma.org/Content.aspx?id=22957.